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[Dr. McKinley, message #2 THE LIFE YOU WERE BORN TO GIVE ]  < 270 > 
I suppose one of the most significant questions that every one of us has 
to ask and answer is the question of what do I really want to do with my 
life and what should I do with my life. I don’t know how many of you a…, 
saw what happened at Buckingham Palace yesterday, but a…, there was a 
rather interesting sight. I think we have the picture and a…, we’ll put it 
there for you, but apparently Batman [congregation laughter] paid a visit 
to Buckingham Palace yesterday. A…, in actuality, this was actually a man 
who a…, managed to scale the wall, who spent 5 hours standing on the ledge 
that you see him on, until they were finally able to be able to a…a…, coax 
him down and to get him away from a…, this place that he had a…, 
positioned himself. He was apparently a part of an organization called, 
Father’s For Justice a…, a group trying to promote greater custody and 
greater rights of fathers a…, in a…, broken homes and marriages. But a…, 
all of that being true the picture simply reminds a…, each and every one 
of us, that people everywhere from the bizarre to the sublime are looking 
for a way to make a mark with their life. They’re trying to figure out 
what should I do? How should I live? What is the real purpose, the real 
meaning and the real direction of my life? How can I make my life count?  
 
Well, last week we started talking together about a very important focus 
that we gain from life, from the Word of God. In Romans chapter 12, verses 
1 and 2 we learn together that life, that is the life that we have been 
born to live, is a life that we have been born to give and that the whole 
essence of life is ultimately found in the fulfillment of God’s plan and 
God’s purpose, living my life as a gift to God and to others. What we 
said, was that life is not intended to simply be, that is the Christian 
life in particular, a sponge. Heh! We said that a lot of people have 
become spiritual sponges. They’ve come to church, they know what it is to 
ultimately soak in and soak up, but they never give anything out and God’s 
plan for life is not merely that you and I would get in so that we would 
soak up, but that the life that we live is a life that we give and our 
life is to become a source to others, a point of service, of stewardship, 
if you will, that is lived out from day to day fulfilling God’s plan and 
God’s purpose. If I could just take what I tried to say last week by 
introduction and put it in a simple statement it is this; IT IS THAT THE 
KEY TO SPIRITUAL VICTORY AND TRUE HAPPINESS IS NOT IN TRYING TO GET ALL WE 
CAN FROM GOD, BUT IT IS IN GIVING ALL THAT WE HAVE TO HIM. It’s not 
getting all that you can from God, but it’s giving all that you have to 
Him and that’s exactly what the apostle Paul tells us here in Romans 
chapter 12, beginning in verse 1, He says: 
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1I beseech you (I urge you) therefore brethren, by the mercies of God, that 
you present your bodies a living sacrifice, holy, and acceptable to God, 
which is your reasonable service. 2And do not be conformed to this world, 
but be transformed by the renewing of your mind, that you may prove what 
is that good and acceptable and perfect will of God. 
 
God has a plan for you life and the greatest thing that can happen to you 
is to know God and to know His plan and to live His plan and His purpose 
for your life. Now we said last week that Romans 12 is actually the hinge, 
the hinge verse, between the first 11 chapters of Romans that establish 
the doctrine and the foundation of faith and what our faith is all about. 
Really the book of Romans is like the constitution of Christianity, it 
just gives you foundation after foundation of what we believe and why we 
believe it, but then from that doctrinal foundational statement found in 
Romans 1 through verse [chapter] 11, a verse [chapter] that ultimately is 
summed up in saying this: 
 
For of Him and through Him and to Him are all things, to whom be glory 
forever. Amen. 
 
That is Romans 11 and verse 36. We move into the section of Romans that is 
the part that is application, that which is intended to be the practice of 
life and if God has done all of the things that He has done for us then 
there’s a response needed on my part and on your part and that response is 
what we started talking about last week. In fact, we said, that if you’re 
gonna live the life that you were born to live and it’s going to become 
the life that you’re born to give then the first step in giving your 
way…your life away is responding to God’s mercy, realizing how much He 
loves you, how much He cares for you, how much He has done for you, how 
much He has reached out and reached down and reached through the sin and 
the sorrow of this world in order to let us know and experience the wonder 
of His love. His love was physically expressed on the cross and Romans 
chapter 5, verse 8 tells us that: 
 
God demonstrated His love toward us in that while we were sinners, Christ 
died for us. 
 
We were going the opposite way and God came seeking after us. What a 
wonderful truth it is, but when you understand that and when you respond 
to the mercy of God the natural response is to say Lord here I am, now I 
want you to have my life. Is it any wonder that a songwriter wrote it in 
these words: 
      Love so amazing, so divine, 
      Demands my life, my soul, my all. 
 
And so the first step in living the life that you’ve been born to give is 
to RESPOND TO GOD’S MERCY. Everything in my life is motivated as a 
response to God. But the second thing and this is where we stopped last 
week is that if I am to live the life that I have been born to give then I 
must… 
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RELEASE MYSELF TO GOD’S PURPOSE. Release your life to God’s purpose and 
that’s what we find here when it says: 
 
I beseech you brethren by the mercies of God, that you present your bodies 
a living sacrifice,… 
 
Present your bodies a living sacrifice, now that word present that we find 
there is a word that was very vivid to any Jewish reader because it was 
the word that was used as to the act and the action of a priest when they 
would go into the holy of holies and would begin to give the sacrifices 
a…, would present the sacrifice there to the Lord. In fact it was not only 
used there, but it was used as well in all of the sacrifice that would 
take place in the tabernacle and in the temple and the idea was that of a 
priestly work, of a presentation, something that is a decisive moment by a 
deliberate act, a moment in which something happened that had lingering 
results, a presentation was made to God in order to demonstrate that we 
were coming into conformity with His plans, His purposes and His standards 
and in particular Paul says not only are you to present something you are 
to present your what? What does the Bible say God wants? Our bodies! Our 
bodies! God wants your body and God wants my body to be presented to Him 
as a living sacrifice. Could there be anymore incredible picture of that 
than what we saw just a moment ago in the waters of baptism? We’re buried 
with Christ in baptism unto death and we are raised to walk in newness of 
life. As we saw Kelly, although she faced personal difficulty, demonstrate 
the desire to say as a believer, I want my life identified with Christ, 
there’s a sense in which baptism is a presentation of the body to God. To 
be baptized you have to come into the water and surrender, submit yourself 
to someone else. I always loved when I’m doing baptismal a…, instructions 
to always say to people, “I’m going to get you in the water, I’m gonna to 
stand you there and then I’m gonna just take you down and I’m just gonna 
hold you there for a while.” Heh! I always tell em, “Don’t worry I haven’t 
lost over 2 or 3 people this year.” Heh! But no, there’s a surrender that 
has to occur and baptism at the very beginning is an act and is a picture 
that I am no longer my own, I belong to God and when the body is taken and 
put under the water and comes up it’s a picture of what Christ did through 
His death, His burial, His resurrection; I no longer live for me, I now 
live for Christ. It’s so beautiful to see Kelly follow Christ tonight. 
There was a young man, who Sunday morning in one of our services, was not 
able to move himself into the baptristy but put himself in the arms of 2 
of our interns and came there along with one of the a…, the ministers who 
was baptizing and there he was baptized Sunday, carried in and carried 
out. What a picture this is from the heart of someone who says, I want my 
life, all of my life to be seen as the living sacrifice to God. But it’s 
not just something that we demonstrate in baptism, it is something that we 
are to have as a moment of experience in our life and our walk with Christ 
and then it’s to be lived out in the full effect and in the daily walk of 
our Christian life and our Christian experience. God is interested in your 
body. Now I know you’re interested in your body. Every single day you care 
for the needs of your body, you feed it, you sleep it, you cloth it, you 
bath it, frankly we pamper it, don’t we? Huh? I mean what’s the rage in 
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America right now? Spas, right? Everybody’s goin to a spa. Everybody’s 
getting pampered. You’re gettin hot rocks or sharp toenails or somethin, I 
don’t know, but everybody’s gettin some kind of pampering, because we like 
to take care of the body and we’re interested in our bodies and the sad 
thing is most of us pamper our bodies a lot more than we discipline our 
bodies. Heh! 
 
Somebody said that the problem in America today and the reason that most 
of us is out of shape is the only thing we ever exercise are our rights. 
Heh! And we are, we’re always using our right to eat something else, do 
something else, enjoy the body and certainly there’s a lot of interest in 
the body. That’s a common interest in this world, but that’s why I believe 
God is so specific and so emphatic about the thing that He cares about and 
that He wants, is that you would give your body to Him. Now what is my 
body? My body is the physical spacesuit by which I live and operate on 
planet earth. It is the dwelling place of my soul and of my spirit. My 
spirit is the part of me that you cannot see, but it is real and it is 
what gives me life and it is a part of me that will live eternally. My 
soul is the part of me that moves and animates my body, it makes up my 
mind, my emotions and my will and yet God has put all of these together 
and has compressed them, spirit, soul and body so that I live and act out 
in this world and I’m a spiritual li…being, living in a physical world, 
operating in a natural, physical order, but with spiritual and eternal 
consequences and God is interested in this body becoming a part of that 
which is surrendered to Him. You see there’s some people that are willing 
to give God their spirit, but their not interested in givin God their 
body. But, God wants you to present your body to Him so that everything 
you do, everywhere you go and everywhere you are ultimately is a part of 
fulfilling His purpose and plan for your life. The apostle Paul knew this. 
In another passage of Scripture in 1 Corinthians 9, verse 27 when he was 
talking about his life and his ministry, he said:   [NAS] 
 
…I… 
 
What? Boy, it’s silent. What is that word? 
 
…I buffet… 
 
Yeah, that’s what a lot of people think don’t they? 
 
…I buffet my body… 
 
[congregation laughter] Anybody wanna confess that you’ve been buffeting 
your body all week long huh? [more laughter] Ah, that public confession’s 
good for us. A lot of buffeting going on isn’t there? Somebody said, I 
don’t think jogging’s helping me to get in shape, last night I was huffing 
and puffing so hard, when I got to Dairy Queen, I could hardly finish my 
blizzard. Heh! [congregation laughter] And that’s how we are isn’t it? 
We’re always buffeting our bodies, but let’s go back to that. What 
did…what did Paul say here? He said: 
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…I buffet… 
 
That’s a word of discipline. That’s a word of mastering and bringing 
others under. He says: 
 
…I buffet my body and make it my slave, lest possibly after I preached to 
others, I myself should be disqualified. 
 
One of Paul’s greatest concerns is that he would let his mind of his 
spirit be committed to God and he wouldn’t live for God in his body. Now 
certainly our body is prone to weakness, our body is prone to sickness and 
our body is even the place where we feel the impulses of the fallen 
naure…nature and of the flesh, of that which is lustful, of that which is 
sensual, of that which many times is gluttonous or that which is angry or 
bitter and all of these things go on within the body and that’s the reason 
that the Bible says that the life that you’ve been born to live is the 
life that you’ve been born to give and God wants you and God wants me to 
present our bodies to Him. Listen again to the book…to the book of 1 
Corinthians chapter 6, the Bible says here:  [verses 19] 
 
Or do you not know that your body is the temple of the Holy Spirit who is… 
 
Where? 
 
…in you,… 
 
If you are a Christian the Holy Spirit of God lives in you. When your 
human spirit is regenerated by the power of the spirit of God, the Holy 
Spirit takes up residence in you. Listen to me tonight, don’t you ever let 
anybody, anywhere, anytime, ever tell you that you get Jesus when you get 
saved and you get the Holy Spirit sometime later down the road after you 
get the second blessing of the baptism of the Spirit. The Bible does not 
teach that. The Bible teaches in the book of Romans chapter 8, verse 9: 
 
…if any man has not the Sprit of Christ, he is not of His. 
 
You can’t be saved if you don’t have the Holy Spirit. You can’t know Jesus 
if you don’t have the Holy Spirit. But the Holy Spirit has come to take up 
residence in you and as the Holy Spirit has come to take up residence in 
you what He is doing now is that He is moving in you and shaping you and 
taking your mind, your emotions and your will and even your body and 
beginning to perform that which would make you becoming of Christ. The 
Holy Spirit is in you, whom you have from God and you are not your own. 
Therefore glorify God in your body and in your spirit, which are His. 
That’s what the rest of that verse says, that you are to glorify God in 
your body and in your spirit, which are Gods. I am to live my life, every 
part of me, for the glory of God and therefore there needs to be a moment 
in my life where afresh and anew where I say, O God all that I am, I give 
myself to You and I want You to rule and to reign and to work in me. The 
Bible says present your body a living sacrifice. Again, a living sacrifice 
is an interesting phrase isn’t it, because the entire Old Testament 
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expresses to us something of a sacrificial system and as we read about the 
sacrifices of the Old Testament, it would seem that every sacrifice was 
ultimately something that was put to death. But, the Bible says God’s 
intention for you and me is not for us to die, it is us for live, but to 
live for a new purpose, to live for the purpose that God intends for us. 
In the Old Testament we read about this sacrificial system and it really 
is a very fascinating study and you could spend many days studying the 
sacrificial system and the movement and the work of the priests and of the 
sacrifices of the special holidays, of the special a…, things that would 
be done, the offerings that would be made in the temple and in the 
tabernacle before it. But the interesting thing is that truly that 
sacrificial system was not given to us to simply let us see destruction, 
it was to provide for us instruction and the Old Testament sacrificial 
system provides for us some instructive things that are important for us 
to know. WHAT DO WE LEARN FROM THE SACRIFICIAL SYSTEM of the Old 
Testament? 
 
Well, one of the things we learn is THE PAIN AND THE PRICE OF SIN. 
Wherever there is a sacrifice, there is an offering for sin and sin brings 
death. What does the Bible tells us in Romans chapter 6, verse 23: 
 
…the wages of sin is death,… 
 
Listen to Leviticus chapter 17 and verse 11: 
 
‘For the life of the flesh is in the blood, and I have given it to you 
upon the altar to make atonement for your souls; for it is the blood that 
makes atonement for the soul.’ 
 
Whenever there was the letting of blood for a sacrifice it was to remind 
us that sin has a price and a…and a payment and a consequence. There’s 
something else that we learn from the Old Testament sacrificial system and 
that is… 
 
THE REALITY AND THE OPPORTUNITY OF REDEMPTION, that while sin brings death 
that God had provided a way for our sins to be covered and for there to be 
a payment for sin. Hebrews chapter 9 in verse 22 says: 
 
And according to the law almost all things are purified with blood, and 
without the shedding of blood there is no remission of sins. 
 
The only way that sin is covered; the only way that sin is pardoned is in 
the shedding of blood. There’s a third thing that we learn form the Old 
Testament sacrificial system and that is not only the pain and price of 
sin, the reality and opportunity of redemption but… 
 
THE NEED AND THE NECESSITY OF SALVATION; look with me if you will in 
Hebrews chapter 9, just a few pages over from Romans, Hebrews chapter 9 
and beginning in verse 12. Here’s the wonder of what God did in Jesus 
Christ. All of what we saw in the Old Testament was a picture, but now 
that picture is being fulfilled and in Hebrews chapter 9, beginning in 
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verse 12 the Bible says: 
 
12Not with the blood of goats and calves, but with his own blood He entered 
the Most Holy Place once for all, having obtained eternal redemption. 13For 
if the blood of bulls and goats and the ashes of a heifer, sprinkled the 
unclean, sanctifies for the purifying of the flesh, 14how much more shall 
the blood of Christ, who through the eternal Spirit offered Himself 
without spot to God, cleanse your conscience from dead works to serve a… 
 
What? 
 
…living God? 
 
God has cleansed you through one forever offering in the person of Christ 
upon the cross that you might serve the living God and the whole work of 
sacrifice and of redemption was to let us be delivered from the bondage of 
sin, the corruption of sin, that we might now present our bodies as living 
sacrifices to God and that we would live a life to serve the true and the 
living God. That’s what it’s all about. It’s not about just you getting a 
blessing and you getting fire insurance so that you can go to heaven some 
day and live any way you want to here and now. It’s about your life being 
delivered from the destruction of sin so that you can live your life for 
the purpose of God and that’s what God desires for you and for me. That’s 
what we were made for. That’s what we were designed to do. Tragically 
today, tragically today…  < turn tape >  many people have made decisions, 
quick decisions, and yet they have never lived out the commitment of their 
life being surrendered and in service to Jesus Christ. You know there are 
a lot of people that do that with marriage, did you know that? There are a 
lot of people who make a decision about getting married, they come down an 
aisle, they spend a lot of money on a wedding, they come to an alter just 
like this, they stand there and the pastor looks at them and says, “Do 
you?” and she says, “I do!” and then he looks at the man and says, “Do 
you?” and he says, “I do!” and after they both did they go away, but you 
know what? They didn’t! And you know how you know they didn’t? It’s 
because they never lived to build a life of love, companionship and 
commitment to one another. Oh, they’re married legally and there are 
people who’ve made a decision spiritually, but they do not live out that 
commitment by living as a sacrifice to God. That’s why Paul plead, he 
said: 
 
I urge you brothers, by the mercies of God, present your bodies a living 
sacrifice… 
 
Understand what this is all about, it’s not about you, it’s not about you 
living your life the way you wanna live your life and letting God just be 
some added option and some sort of eternal blessing, it’s about you living 
your life for God’s purpose and the live that you’ve been born to live is 
the life that you’ve been born to give and God wants you to give your life 
for Him. So that’s what I’m challenging you to do tonight. I’m challenging 
you to examine your life and to examine yourself and to say, is my life 
being lived for the purpose that God intended? Have I released my life for 
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that purpose and am I now living for the purpose of God day after day 
after day? Matthew 20, verse 27 through 28, Jesus said, and I’m reading 
from The Living Bible: 
 
…28Your attitude must be like my own, for I, the Messiah did not come to be 
served, but to serve and to give my life. 
 
Jesus said, I didn’t come to be served, but I came to serve and to give My 
life and what Jesus is looking for in you and me is that we would discover 
that this is the purpose of our lives. I love the way that Rick Warren 
said it in his very highly acclaimed book, The Purpose Driven Life, he 
said: 
 
“For Christians, service is not optional, something to be tacked on to our 
schedules if we can spare the time. It is the heart of the Christian 
life.” 
 
Jesus came to serve and to give and those 2 verbs should define your life 
on earth too. It’s the life that you’ve been born to give. Can I ask you 
tonight where you’re giving your life, where you’re serving your life, 
where you are sharing your life? You see I’m afraid there are far too many 
people who come to church and enjoy listening to sermons, but when it 
really gets down to the impact and the to do of the sermon they kinda try 
to play dodge ball with God. Heh! They’re just lookin for a way to get out 
of the way. There’re a lot of people who say feed me, but don’t ever ask 
me to exercise and we’re got churches filled with that mentality. That’s 
why we have so much cultural Christianity, it’s just at the crust, but 
there’s no power and strength in it. What is it that revolutionizes a 
Christian from just being culturally Christian and knowing the words and 
the sermons and the speakers and the songs, to being a person whose life 
is making a difference? It’s a person who is a living sacrifice to God and 
you have a whole new agenda in life. Is it any wonder that Paul said there 
in Romans chapter 12: 
 
I beseech you brethren by the mercies of God to present your bodies a 
living sacrifice wholly and acceptable to God… 
 
Listen to this! 
 
…which is your reasonable service. 
 
Reasonable, it’s actually the word from which we get our word logic and 
Paul said if you’ll just stop and think about it, what God has done and 
what God has provided, there’s only one logical thing for you to do and 
that is for you to give your life for God’s purpose instead of tryin to 
use Him to fulfill your own. That’s the only thing that makes sense. It’s 
just logical and the logical service of life is to live my life for God’s 
purpose. So the life that I’ve been born to live is a life that I’ve been 
born to give and how am I going to give that life? #1, I’m going to 
respond to God’s mercy because I’ve been ex…experienced the love of God in 
my life. I have a whole new motivation force in me and I want, because I 
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love God, to live my life for God and I’m responding to His love, saying 
Lord, I love You and thank You for loving me. But then not only that, I’m 
going to release my life to God’s purpose. I’m going to present myself to 
Him as a living sacrifice, wholly and acceptable, which is my only 
reasonable service. It’s the only thing that makes sense. But there’s a 3rd 
thing if I’m going to live the life that I’ve been born to give and that 
is that… 
 
That life that I live, I must live by resisting the pressure of the world. 
I have to RESIST THE PRESSURE OF THE WORLD. It’s a great thing to stand 
here and talk about what we need to do toward God, it’s another thing when 
we walk out of these doors and have to live it out in the world and what 
I’m talking to you about tonight is not just sanctuary talk, it’s life 
talk. It’s the kind of life that changes who you are, what you think, how 
you live, where you go, how you spend your money and how you do everything 
that you do every single day. I love the words of commentary…tator, 
William Barclay who said: 
 
“True worship is the offering to God of ones body and all that one does 
every day with it. Real worship is not the offering to God of a liturgy, 
however noble, and a ritual, however magnificent; real worship is the 
offering of every day life to Him, not something transacted in the church, 
but something which the whole world…something which sees the whole world 
as the temple of the living God.” 
 
That means that my whole life is now being seen as being lived out to God, 
but in doing that Paul says, remember this, you’re gonna have to resist 
the pressure of the world. That’s why he so quickly says and do not be 
conformed to this world. That word conformed is the word, the Greek word 
suschématizó it’s where we get or word schemes, it literally means do not 
be conformed to the…to the schemes, to the mindset, to the ways of this 
world, because the world is constantly trying to shape our minds, our 
values, our thoughts, our affections, all of these things. It was as our 
pastor was speaking earlier tonight about what is marriage and what is 
this issue in our culture about same sex marriage and…it…you know a…all of 
these things that we talk about and debate about in the arena of politics 
as we call it, but really it’s the arena of morality and there is a whole 
shaping of the morality or the non-morality of this world. There is a 
clash between biblical values and worldly values and we have to understand 
that the world is constantly moving us and seeking to…to shape us into its 
mold and when I am indeed a living sacrifice for Christ I begin to become 
an upstream person in a world that is riding the rapids downstream and 
it’s not easy. Do not be conformed to this world and living for Christ 
means that you’re gonna have to deal with the struggles and the pressures 
of conformity, constantly facing the pressure. Heh! 
 
I heard about a business in Michigan who was struggling with the fact that 
their employees were always late to work. So do you know what they did? 
They started providing 45 parking spaces for 50 cars, [slight congregation 
laughter] and do you know what happened? People started getting to work 
earlier. They started trying to beat others out because the pressure was 
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on. Well, in much the same way, the world puts pressure on us, but the 
world is always cheating us, the world is always promising something that 
it can’t deliver. The world is always demanding a conformity and is always 
trying to bring us to a place and yet it leaves out the most important 
ingredient and that is that you cannot be successful in life unless God is 
a part of your life. You see there is a missing piece, there’s a missing 
part and it’s much bigger than a parking place, or the car that you drive, 
or the house that you live in, or the cloths that you wear, or the title 
on the door, or the amount of money that you have in the bank. None of 
those things will make you successful and yet that is the world’s 
standards, the world’s values. That’s why we are told that we are not to 
be conformed to this world. Every time I think about conformity I think 
about Jello. Heh, you know that’s what Jello is, Jello is just somethin 
that you take and pour into a mold and it comes out just like the mold it 
was in. I had lunch today down at Luby’s Cafeteria. They have some good 
looking Jello at Luby’s, have you ever noticed that? Before you get to all 
those vegetables and all that stuff they got that Jello over there, you 
know? And all that Jello’s been conformed. Isn’t that right Zig? I saw Zig 
eatin lunch at…at Luby’s today right? Did you have any of that Jello? But 
you wanted some, just like I did, see there was a…there was just…it was 
conformed, it was shaped, there was somethin about that…that Jello 
that…that’s attractive and appealing and frankly there’s a lot that 
attractive and appealing about getting conformed to the world. It makes 
you look nice. It makes you fit in. It makes you acceptable and palatable 
to people, but it makes God sick. It makes God sick! And the fact of the 
matter is…is that if you now belong to Jesus Christ and have called upon 
His name as your Lord and your Savior then you are no longer living your 
life for yourself, you are now living your life for God and His purpose 
and we are not living for the temporal things but those things which are 
eternal. So there’s a 4th and final thing that Paul tells us. Not only are 
we to respond to God’s mercy and to release to God’s purpose and to resist 
the pressures of the world but the last thing that he says to us in this 
passage is this, verse 2: 
 
…do not be conformed to this world, but be transformed by the renewing of 
your mind,… 
 
The renewing of your mind, RENEW THE PATHWAYS OF YOUR MIND. You’ve got to 
be able to think differently in this body. If your body is gonna be a 
living sacrifice than you body’s gonna have to be driven by a different 
set of thoughts than the thoughts that are dominant in the world today and 
the renewal of the mind is not something you can do to yourself, there’s 
only one person who can renew your mind and that is the Holy Spirit of God 
who is living in you. It is the Holy Spirit who is the teacher. It is the 
Holy Spirit who is the shaper of my thoughts and of my life into 
conformity to the will of God and so the Spirit of God, takes the Word of 
God and this is the tool that God uses to reprogram and reformat my mind 
so that instead of living in my body according to the impulses of sin I’m 
now living my life according into obedience to God.   [Psalm 119:11] 
 
Thy Word I’ve hidden in my heart that I might not sin against Thee. 
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And my mind is now being conformed to the will of God because of the work 
of the Word of God. That’s why daily time in the Word is important because 
day by day the Holy Spirit takes the Word of God and reformats the 
processes of the mind to give you spiritual wisdom, to give you spiritual 
values, to give you spiritual vision and to give you spiritual motivation 
for life. Renew the pathways of your mind. If you’re gonna live the life 
that you were born to…to give, the only way you’re gonna do it is by 
having a mind that is now driving and directing you in a new focus and 
that happens thought the work and the power of the Holy Spirit. Now what’s 
the result of these 4 principles? When I am responding to God’s mercy, 
when I am releasing to God’s purpose, when I am resisting the pressures of 
the world and when I am renewing the pathways of my mind, what begins to 
happen in my life? Well, look at what he says: 
 
…that you may prove… 
 
Prove, I love that word, prove, something that is proven, something that 
is tested, something that is authentic, something that is sure. Something 
CBS can’t do right now. [pause for congregation laughter] The Bible says 
God wants you, not your pastor, not your church, not a few select 
Christians, God wants you to prove what is that good, acceptable and 
perfect will of God. How I love that description of the will of God. The 
will of God is good, it is good! To say that God’s will is good, the 
goodness of God’s will lies in seeing that God is not taking advantage of 
me. God isn’t asking me to surrender so that He can make me suffer. God 
asked for my surrender in order that my life may fulfill it’s purpose and 
that for which He designed it. The goodness of God lies in seeing that God 
would never take advantage of me, but God loves me and He is going to do 
what is good by me. 
 
Well, all my days while I was in seminary I had an old teacher’s desk that 
I’d gotten out of an old school and I don’t know how many hours I’d sat 
there late at night studying theology and church history and Greek and 
Hebrew, but I had this little bitty wooden sign on that desk that Connie 
gave me early on in seminary. You know what it said? It said: 
 
“God always gives His best to those who leave the choice to Him.” 
 
Can I tell you that’s my testimony tonight? I just today took time to just 
think back to times and memories and moments and events that have occurred 
in my life, that have all been a part of God giving the best to those who 
leave the choice to Him. I had no clue what I was gonna do when I 
graduated from seminary. I’d spent 3 years, grueling years, working to get 
this degree and trying to get qualified and prepared for ministry and I 
did not know…I knew God would lead me, I trusted Him, I was prepared, Lord 
wherever You want to send me, send me, direct me, guide me and there was 
this really sharp, confident, assertive young pastor that came to be the 
commencement speaker at my seminary in 1983, full head of dark hair. 
[pause for slight congregation laughter] His name was Jack Graham and in a 
one-moment meeting God started something that has been a part of the best 
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of my life, His best! It started and for 10 years we were together and 10 
years we were apart and here we are together again. I told him it’s like 
the old Rocker’s Renunion, you know? Got a…, got all the signs for bein on 
the road, but we’re back together again. [more laughter] I had hair when 
we started, that was somethin that was a blessing. [more laughter] I don’t 
know what it says about me that I don’t and he does and he certainly does, 
but a…, God always gives His best to those who leave it to Him. The will 
of God is good! The will of God is acceptable, it’s acceptable! The 
acceptability of God’s will lies in the pleasure it give me. When I’m doin 
the will of God and I know I’m doin the will of God I have to tell you, 
just like the psalmist I can say:   [Psalm 40:8] 
 
I delight to do Thy will, O God… 
 
There’s nothing in life like knowing that you’re doing the will of God for 
your life, not fighting God and resisting God and struggling with God, but 
walking with God. It’s good! It’s acceptable! It’s perfect! The perfection 
of God’s will lies in my realizing that neither I, nor anyone else could 
do any better. How amazing it is to see how perfect the will of God is. 
He’s always on time. He’s never late. He always supplies. He’s so 
faithful. Ladies and gentlemen, God can be trusted and the reason that you 
can give your life to Him is because you can trust Him with your life. 
There’s so many voices calling you saying, give me a piece of you, they 
can’t be trusted. But I want you to know that God can and always will be 
trusted. Trust Him! 
 
I urge you brothers, by the mercies of God to present your bodies a living 
sacrifice, holy and acceptable to God which is you reasonable service. And 
do not be conformed to this world, but be transformed by the renewing of 
your mind, that you… 
 
Yes you, every single one of you. 
 
May prove what is that good and acceptable perfect will of God. 
 
     Be in my mind and in all of my thinking. 
     Be in my mouth and in all of my speaking. 
     Lord, be in my eyes and in all of my looking. 
     Lord, be in my feet and in all of my goings. 
     Be in my hands and in all of my workings. 
     And be in my heart and all of my understanding. 
 
This is the heart and the life of a living sacrifice. 


